

The Breeze

Dryland United Church of Christ

Volume XXXI Issue 5

A Publication of Dryland U.C.C. to keep our members and friends informed of our programs, opportunities, and events. Dryland United Church of Christ, 4415 Newburg Road, Nazareth, PA 18064 (610) 759-4444

PLEASE READ YOUR NEWSLETTER ENTIRELY, ESPECIALLY THE TREASURER'S REPORT



PLEASE NOTE THAT THE TIMES BELOW REPRESENT TIMES IF WE ARE ALLOWED TO HOLD CHURCH SERVICE IN-HOUSE. UNTIL THEN, ONLINE SERVICES WILL CONTINUE AT 10:15 AM ON SUNDAYS.

May 3 - 4th Sunday of Easter Worship service at 8:00 & 10:15 am

Holy Communion

May 10 – 5th Sunday of Easter, Mother's Day Worship service at 8:00 & 10:15 am

May 17 – 6th Sunday after Easter
Worship service at 8:00 & 10:15 am

May 24 – 7th Sunday after Easter
Worship Service at 8:00 & 10:15 am

May 31 - Pentecost

Worship Service at 8:00 & 10:15 am





MAY 2020

Grace and Peace Beloved,

I rejoice for we are people of the Resurrection! Because Christ lives, we have the hope of new life in Him. The Way of Christ is so important for our current time. The lives of people across the globe are very different now and our lives have been disrupted. The pandemic is revealing areas where our community can come together and make a difference. Jesus reminds us that our faith requires that we join in the effort to care for the vulnerable, the widow, the orphan, and the strangers/homeless among us (Matthew 25:31-40).

The Way of Christ is clear and serves as a light to draw people to God through Christ's love and our acts of kindness. I am leading with this reminder, because if you are like me, you can use encouragement that God is with us and that together in Christ, we can get through this. Consider the evidence. When the pandemic hit our region and the number of people testing positive for COVID-19 soared in the Lehigh and Northampton counties, many people came together to provide food and masks for the vulnerable families. When the stay at home directive was expanded to our county, we adapted and launched worship online.

We may have celebrated our most holy season in Christianity apart, but we utilized technology and creativity to come together, with open hearts, in historic ways. Although this way of gathering and worshipping as a faith community is different than many of us would have imagined, some of you have shared with me how you enjoy being able to worship from home. Even more of you have shared how you were able to setup technology that your grandparents have been able to participate. Still

others note that our worshipping community has expanded to people that had not visited with us in person. Glory to God for broadening our reach.

However you feel about this new way of gathering for worship, I give thanks to God for your willingness to embrace alternative ways of being "The Church." We do not know how much longer we will experience this wilderness journey. We do not know how long things will have to be this way with regard to worship, but I want you to remain encouraged knowing that through every moment, God is with us. God is guiding our steps. God is empowering us to be The Church, to be agents of God's grace and love to draw people to know the Living God. Romans 8: 12-17 teaches that you didn't receive a spirit of slavery to lead you back again into fear, but you received a Spirit that shows you are adopted as [God's] children.

I miss seeing you in person and exchanging warm embraces. I miss being ministered to through the songs we sing together. I miss the anthems sung by the choir and especially miss the participatory nature of preaching among you. Seeing a head nod or an engaged facial expression, and hearing the occasional "Amen" is a rich part of the shared worship time. I know that many of you have your own list of things that you miss about our weekly in-person gatherings.

I pray that we all continue to hold on to Christ who promised to be with us until the end and count our blessings. We are blessed as a congregation and as individuals to have the means and resources to utilize online meeting platforms like GoToMeeting to see and hear one another virtually in our leadership meetings and the website to experience Sunday worship. We are blessed to expand with each week the capability of what is included in our online worship service, from a children's moment to the bell choir to the people who share the reading of God's Word.

We are keeping informed of the prayer needs and joys of the community through the calls we receive, the letters that arrive by mail, and through your emails. We encourage you to keep these connections as we navigate this very different time together. You may continue to reach us by calling the church office phone at 610-759-4444 or emailing at drylandoffice@rcn.com.

Many households have been impacted by the closures of businesses. Even during these uncertain times, people are not deterred in their giving. We are seeing more people switch to support the mission of Dryland UCC by choosing

the "Give Online" button on the website. They are finding the options to give by credit card or debit account, and the choice of making their giving recurring on a weekly or monthly basis convenient, secure, and easy. Thank you to everyone who has supported the church financially while we've been worshipping virtually.

I also thank those who have kept me, my family and Dryland church in your prayers, and those who help to make the online worship possible as we continue our walk to do the will of God. This includes TJ Bostian, Susan Bostian, Alan Heller, as well as Pastor Emily Livingston, and Steve Henderson from St. John's UCC Allentown.

A word of appreciation is in order for Charlie Berthoud and Dave Faust for planting the cross and lamb in the front of the church, to Chris and Dale Vliet for changing the signage to keep the passersby informed, Jerry and Joyce Hittinger for updating the colors and flowers inside the sanctuary. We also thank Linda Atwood for the prerecorded songs and for all of the readers (Hailee Banko, Jaxson Lutz, Dan Cruttenden, Susan Bostian) involved in both prerecording their reading or being one of the five people responsibly spread out in the sanctuary at a time.

We need additional volunteers who will read Scripture or participate in other parts of the service (like the Call to Worship or Prayer of Confession or singing a song). To maximize safety, these individuals need to be able to record their contribution in landscape mode (sideways) and email the file to me. If you have an interest in helping out in this area, please contact the church office and I will share the reading text for you to record. Thank you for connecting with Dryland UCC on your faith journey.

Rejoice! Christ is Risen!

Pastor Edward



MAGS

There will be not MAGS meeting for May. We will try to have our annual picnic in July. We will keep you posted. Please join us. We are always looking for new faces. We have a lot of fun! Come out and see!



<u>Prayer Concerns and Joys:</u> Elise Intrepido, Dottie Brechter, Ron Lehr's brother-in-law, Paul Helfer, Brian Hartranft, Evelyn Mott, Bill Tomko

Long-term Prayer Concerns:

Kathy Anderson, Matthew Atwood, Sandi Berry, Guy Connelly, Debbie Coppola, Jean Cruttenden, Shawn Durn, Charlie Gianguzi, Barbara Goldman, Jim Goldman, Gayle Kozak, Sonny Laubach, Stephanie Lilly, Wayne Lilly, Barbara Moon, JoAnn Moon, Sarah Myers, Ethel Okker, Grayce Raven, Ken Raven, Jakob Raven, Ted Spradlin, Shirley Trumbauer, Jason Vliet, Paty Vliet, Jeffrey Wert, Charissa Williams, Carter Wolfgang

Our Service People: A1C Patrick Jones, Spec 4 Logan Koch, Major Scott Lechner, TSGT Paul Moore, PO2 Rodger Nagy, LTC Paul Olah, LT. JG Seth Watlington



Happy Birthday Pastor Edward! May 23

THOUGHT OF THE MONTH WHERE FLOWERS BLOOM, SO DOES HOPE!



NAZARETH FOOD BANK

What to bring in this month:
Canned goods, soups, juices, veggies, gravies, jellies, peanut butter, etc.



Cancelled for this month!

PEOPLE OF THE MONTH FIRST RESPONDERS, DOCTORS, NURSES, MEDICAL STAFF, ETC.

It has been a long process, but we hope to see the light at the end of the tunnel soon. We are so proud to honor the above people and anyone else who puts their lives in jeopardy during this epidemic. Please put your prayers out every day for relief for this to quickly come to an end and everyone back to their normal lives and routines.

Let's keep the <u>HOPE</u> going! Nominated by EVERYONE!



Welcome to our family, Eva Amara Catino, born on February 21, 2020 in Virginia. She weighed 8 lbs. 6 oz. She is the daughter of Nicholas & Elysse Catino. Her grandmother is Nancy Catino. Eva has a big sister Zoe. God Bless You All.

Also welcome to our family, Mirabelle Rae Church Mosser, born on March 25, 2020 in Delaware. She weighed 7 lbs. 4 oz. She is the daughter of Tommy Mosser and Dominique. Her grandmother is Bev Mosser. God Bless You All.

THOSE WHO WILL SERVE

May 3

- 10:15 A.M.

FLOWERS – Mae Pursel, Sheri Fitzgerald BULLETINS – Open GREETERS – Ron Lehr, Allen Singer LAY READER – USHERS – Consistory

May 10

<u>– 10:15 A.M.</u>

FLOWERS – Karen & Sean Lambert, Mary Wenrich
BULLETINS – Open
GREETERS – Mark Atwood, Mary Wenrich
LAY READER – Craig Johnson
USHERS – Pat Muthard, Mary Wenrich
Allen & Heidi Singer

May 17

- 10:15 A.M.

Pat & Dennis Muthard BULLETINS – Open GREETERS – Chris & Dale Vliet LAY READER – Heidi Singer USHERS – Chris & Dale Vliet Pam & Tyler Youngkin

FLOWERS – Craig & Randi Johnson

May 24

- 10:15 A.M.

FLOWERS – Open
BULLETINS – Open
GREETERS – Pam & Tyler Youngkin
LAY READER – Greg Teitsworth
USHERS – Mark Atwood, Charlie Berthoud
Bill & Sandy Banko

May 31

- 10:15 A.M.

FLOWERS – Open
BULLETINS – Open
GREETERS – Mark Atwood, Charlie Berthoud
LAY READER – Chris Vliet
USHERS – Dewayne Heller, Jerry Hittinger
Monna Lou & Steve Henninger



Since our nursing homes have been closed to the public during this virus, we would like to have a card shower for our shut-ins and anyone else that you might know who needs to have a little pick me up with a card saying we are thinking about them!. The shut-in list follows. Thank you in advance for this little pick-me-up to our homebound members. Kathy I. Peters



Janet Day – 1/29/35, 610-865-3598
Country Meadows, Apartment 509,
4025 Green Pond Road, Bethlehem, PA 18020
Eleanor Hahn – 12/9/23, 610-748-0049,
Saucon Valley Manor, Room 24, 1050 Main St.,
Hellertown, PA 18055
Dottie & Stan Heckler – 12/29/29 & 8/25/29
610-759-0197, 243 Nazareth Pike,
Bethlehem, PA 18020
Viola Heller – 7/29/29
Moravian Hall Square, Room 1003W,
175 W. North Street, Nazareth, PA 18064
Naomi Hunt – 12/10/27, 610-759-4558,
Country Meadows, Bldg. 5, Room 6B,

4005 Green Pond Road, Bethlehem, PA 18020



Continuing with our new corner to hear from and about our Young Adults. If you would like to contribute information, please e-mail it to

kdrybreezekip@gmail.com or

the church office, drylandoffice@rcn.com so we can include it in the newsletter each month. Here is the info we received this month.

Watlington Boys

Seth is Lieutenant JG in the US Navy, currently stationed in Norfolk, Va. He is finishing his pilot training on the E2 Delta Hawkeye. Once finished there, he will be assigned to his first squadron. A link to the plane Seth will be flying is https://www.northropgrumman.com/air/e-2d-advanced-hawkeye/

Shjon is a Senior at Lehigh University. He will be graduating in May 2020 with a Bachelor of Science degree in Psychology. He is applying to the Master's program to continue his education. He is a Registered Behavior Technician.

<u>Trevor</u> is a Senior at Lehigh University. He will be graduating in May 2020 with a Bachelor of Arts degree, with a dual major in Political Science and Chinese with a minor in Asian Studies. He has been accepted to the one-year Master's in Management program at Lehigh. He will be starting the program in the Fall 2020.

<u>Troy</u> pursuing his Associates Degree at Northampton Community College with plans to transfer to a four-year university.



Our heartfelt sympathy is extended to the family of Ginny Siegfried who passed on March 27, 2020. Ginny was a devoted member, who moved to live with her son and family in California. May you now be at peace sitting at the right hand of our Lord and Savior.

And our hearts were again saddened with the passing of Dottie Brechter, who passed on April 28, 2020. Dottie was a devoted member to Dryland and loved being involved with the MAGS group. Her presence will be sorely missed, and may she Rest in Peace.



- 2 Mae Pursel
- 3 Max Kichline, Madelyne Schenck
- 4 Herbert Heller
- 5 Heather Koch Brown
- 7 Kelsea Coppola, Liam Trapp
- 8 Cindy Brinker, Marshall Hamilton
- 9 Travis Statfield
- 11 Mark Hamilton, Hannah Snoke
- 12 Brent Burton, Gerald Hartzell
- 13 Silas Teitsworth
- 14 Brandon Werkheiser
- 17 Matthew Berthoud, Ted Gallagher, Debbie Koch
- 18 Amanda James, Carmela Kocher
- 20 Sarah Weisel
- 21 Ron Lehr, Jessica Ruppert, Dan Statfield, Nolan Trapp
- 23 Rev. Edward Livingston, Charles Moser
- 25 Donna Jones, Amy Knause
- 26 Emma Davis, Patrick Jones, Cindy Pizzoferrato, Allen Singer
- 27 Jean Erceg, Jeffrey Setzer
- 28 Julie Hamilton
- 30 Tim Lockard
- 31 Beverly Mosser, Lynn Johnson

MAY

Anniversaries

2	Mr. & Mrs. Tim Schenck	24 years
7	Mr. & Mrs. Frank Erceg	37 years
	Mr. & Mrs. Mark Hamilton	26 years
9	Mr. & Mrs. Brent James	12 years
10	Mr. & Mrs. Charles Berthoud	45 years
15	Mr. & Mrs. Grant Hittinger	21 years
	Mr. and Mrs. Gary Spadaccia	16 years
20	Mr. & Mrs. Brent Burton	20 years
31	Mr. & Mrs. Robert Jones	23 years



Due to the COVID-19 precautions, the next monthly free community dinner originally scheduled for May 5th is canceled. Hope to see everyone in June!



Again, due to the COVID-19 precautions, the Third Thursday dinner scheduled for May 21st is cancelled.

CONVENIENT CONSISTENT GIVING



Tithes and Offerings This is for all of you Dryland members out there who are into the world of electronic media, cell phones, I-pads, etc. Do we have good news for you!!

You can enjoy the convenience of up-to-date technology and be able to financially support Dryland at the

same time. How you ask, can this be possible? Well, it's called <u>online giving</u>. It's available and as simple as logging onto the church web site (<u>drylanducc.org</u>). On the home page there is an <u>"Give Online"</u> button at the top of the page. Clicking on the button will take you to the sign-on page. Once there you have choices of funds to which you can contribute. This can be as directed or on a recurring basis (i.e. weekly, bi-weekly, monthly or day of the

month). You choose a <u>bank account or a debit or</u> <u>credit card</u> from which you wish the funds are to be taken. A current e-mail address in the church records is necessary to participate.

This program is convenient for both you and Dryland. You can select contributions that are convenient to you and Dryland can more effectively plan for regular contributions to cover recurring expenses (salaries, utilities, heating & building maintenance). There are a number of members who currently participate in the program and are very pleased with the results.

If you would like more information, you can contact Jerry Hittinger, Dewayne Heller, Monna Lou Henninger or any member of the finance committee.

The following is a testimony from a Dryland.

The following is a testimony from a Dryland member regarding the on-line giving:

We have been using online giving for about two years. It is a snap to set up and it is easy to update. You can also designate to which fund you would like your contribution to go. Current, Capital, Missions, etc. Every week, we receive a reminder email that our contribution is being deducted from our bank account. Before, if we would miss a week or two of church, we always played catch up to get our giving on track. Sometimes, we didn't get it back on track. Now, we know our weekly contribution is taken care of whether or not we attend church in any given week. Prayers and blessings to all.

Yours in Christ, Deb & Jay Watlington



As we continue in these uncertain times, we have decided to postpone the Vacation Bible School, originally scheduled for June 22-26. Hopefully we can schedule VBS for some time in August. Please stay tuned for updated information as it becomes available!

Thank you and God Bless you all! Please wish all of our kiddos well. Feel free to email me pictures of what your little ones are doing, and I will post them on our Facebook page.

Stacee Banko Sbanko1979@gmail.com



Dryland UCC has volunteered to prepare and distribute lunches for school children at the Moravian Church in Nazareth. We will be volunteering 5 consecutive days

starting May 18, 2020.

We need your help. We will need 5 volunteers to be present at the Moravian Church from 10:45am until 1:15pm each day. Volunteers are asked to wear a mask, head net, and closed toe shoes (sneakers or loafers - no sandals or flip flops). If you cannot provide personal safety gear, let us know and we can provide.

Please feel free to volunteer for one, some, or all of the days of the week. This is a small way we can contribute to the health and safety of those in our community.

Thank you so much for your generosity.

Dryland UCC Missions

P.S. - email your availability to Greg Teitsworth @ gxt121@gmail.com

CONSISTORY - 2020

Officers

President – Dave Faust (E)
VP – Dan Cruttenden (E)
Secretary – Linda Atwood (D)
Treasurer – Dewayne Heller (E)

Committees

Christian Education – Stacee Banko (D)
Church and Ministry – Dan Cruttenden (E)
Evangelism – Charlie Berthoud (E)
Finance – Dewayne Heller (E)
Inside Property – Steve Henninger (E)
Outside Property – Allen Singer (D)
Missions – Greg Teitsworth (E)
Music & Worship – Linda Atwood (D)
Stewardship – Susan Bostian (D)

CHURCH AND MINISTRY REPORT



I would like to say "Thank You" for all the hard work that Pastor Ed, Susan Bostian, TJ Bostian and Alan Heller have been doing to make sure we get our

weekly services online. They have worked tirelessly to make sure this happens!

Dan Cruttenden, Chair

EVANGELISM REPORT



DRYLAND CELEBRATES EASTER

The three stations of the cross took us through a period of reflection, to a time of despair, and onto the joy of resurrection.

- On behalf of EC, Monna Lou sent a get-well card to Dottie Brechter.
- On behalf of EC, Monna Lou updated Dryland's newsletter to include stories about Dryland's younger members who are away from home.
- The cross that was on display over the last few weeks was the collective efforts of EC members, Rev Livingston, Dave Faust, Steve Henninger. The tentative plan is to make this a reoccurring project. If anyone has comments, concerns, please speak up.
- I got a request that we use Facebook for streaming so that we can have watch parties.
 Charlie Berthoud, Chair

Committee Members: Sue Heller, Nancy Catino, Monna Lou Henninger, Dale Vliet, Kathy Peters, Alan Peters, Rev Livingston, Rich Durn, Allen Heller

INDOOR PROPERTY REPORT

Meeting Minutes - items completed this month

 Continue in the process of cleaning up the key list and having keys returned to the church for reuse.

- Despite the COVID-19 Virus, inside work continues.
- All Sanctuary wall sconce light bulb and chandelier light bulbs have been replaced with dimmable LED bulbs. A total of 96 light bulbs have been replaced.
- All sconce and chandelier housing covers have been cleaned and wiped down in order to remove dead bugs and dust off the covers.
 Lights are much brighter now. Thank you to Dave Faust for his help in getting this completed.
- Kitchen has been deep cleaned and reorganized by Rich Durn and Karen Lambert, heads of the Kitchen committee. Thank you, Rich and Karen.
- Restrooms have been deep cleaned and floors mopped. Thank you, Dawn Trapp
- Arrangements have been made with Dawn Trapp to deep clean and mop the CEC floors before things are reopened.
- Sanitizer bottles have been strategically placed in Sanctuary and CEC and classrooms.

Stephen R Henninger, Chair

MUSIC & WORSHIP REPORT

The last month has presented a new set of challenges for Dryland and every place of worship in the United States. Our collective worship at the building has become virtual worship in our mission to keep our church family safe, as well as others in the community.

Online worship has been very successful, and a core group of members have worked diligently to give the congregation, and anyone who would like to tune in, the opportunity to have this worship experience. Pastor Edward, Alan Heller, T.J. Bostian and Susan Bostian have done an incredible job of safely coordinating and producing Sunday Service since March 22. Other members of the congregation have provided music and reading to enhance our online worship experience. You have seen Linda, Dan, Hailee and Susan, but we also need to thank Monna Lou and Steve for sharing their videos of the Senior and Bell Choirs.

We would like to thank the flower and bulletin sponsors for their flexibility. Sponsors for April and early May have been given the opportunity to change the date of their sponsorship. Easter sponsors will receive flowers of a similar cost that will be in season when we are once again able to reunite and celebrate the Resurrection of Christ.

Linda Atwood. Chair

STEWARDSHIP REPORT

In this quarantine time, please participate in the weekly service online by going to our website, www.drylanducc.org. Please also share the link on all your social media outlets. And please don't forget to continue to donate!

The rescheduled Bingo has been changed to June 28. More information is included on the attached flyer.

Stay well and hope to see everyone soon!

Susan Bostian, Chair

TREASURER'S REPORT

The cash receipt and expenditure activity for the period March 1 thru March 31, 2020 is attached. The category Current-Mission-Property encompasses the options on the weekly giving envelope. These costs cover the basic needs to keep your church operational (i.e salaries, utililties, insurance, property maintenance). The Capital category is refering to the capital section of the giving envelope. The monies here are applied to the loan obtained for the santuary renovation in 2009. Giant Card program is another way to support the church through Giant Markets giving back 5% of total sales made by obtaing a Giant Gift Card.

The Note area is a guide to keep us on target for meeting our commitments.

As you look at the March Receipts you may say, that looks pretty good. It reality, that is not true. We have one checking account that tracks receipts and expenses for the Current Fund, Mission Fund, Property Fund, and Giant Card Program. Understand the Property Fund is used for to maintain the inside and outside of our facility. It DOES NOT include the mortage or any projects. For March we transferred \$6,823.00 from the Memorial Fund that was collected and deposited in the Memorial Fund for the Stucco Project until the project is completed. The \$2,700.00 for the Giant Cards also passed thru the Current Fund account. In addition, we transferred \$5,000.00 from the Memorial Fund to meet our monthly bills. When you add these three items together you get \$14,523.00. When subtracting that from

\$26,753.59 the actual receipt is \$12,230.59. This is far below the required monthly budget number to meet our obligations. This data is not meant to be depressing, but rather to be informative. Like in our own families, smart decisions can not be made unless you have the required data to make the appropriate decission.

This is a very difficult period of time we all are experiencing. We pray for the safety and wellness of each of you as well as your families. We are thankful to all who have supported Dryland spiritually and financially. Some may know, others do not, that through the Sunday morning online services we have received gifts from friends outside of the Dryland congregation. This demostrates the power of our Lord's teachings in today's world. A world that seems lost and out of control, but as Christians we know who is in control!

Continue your journey in Faith and don't lose Hope. It is never too late to start the journey or receive Hope.

We started the article illustrating out financial position, but it doesn't end with money. The article ends with a message of Peace and Hope that comes from our Lord. Through our Faith we can share that message within our community and the world.

Praise Be to God!

God of Awe and Glory, our time, talent, gifts are symbols of our trust in You. Bless the givers and those who desire to give. Multiply these gifts and the blessings they represent. Guide the disbursement of them according to Your will. These things we ask in Jesus' name. Amen.

With the covenant made between God and each one of us, we can and will support the programs offered by our Dryland family.

A Place To Belong -

Dewayne Heller, Treasurer Craig Johnson, Asst. Treasurer

<u>Finance Committee:</u> Dewayne Heller, Craig Johnson, Jerry Hittinger, Monna Lou Henninger, Steve Henninger, Karen Lambert, TJ Bostian, Pastor Edward

DRYLAND STAFF

Rev. Edward Livingston

Cell Phone: 267-707-2402 Email: pastor@drylanducc.org Chris Vliet, Church Secretary Kathy Peters, Breeze Editor Susan Bostian, Director of Music Carol Rice, Bell Choir Director Stacee Banko, Christian Ed Director Dewayne Heller, Treasurer Craig Johnson, Assistant Treasurer

Jerry Hittinger, Financial Secretary Dave Faust, President of Consistory

Dawn Trapp, Sexton

Church phone 610-759-4444

Breeze e-mail: Kdrybreezekip@gmail.com

Church e-mail address: drylandoffice@rcn.com

Website: drylanducc.org







CASH and PRIZE BINGO!



DRYLAND UCC CHURCH (CEC Center)

4415 Newburg Road, Nazareth, PA

DATE: SUNDAY JUNE 28, 2020

Games start at 12:30 PM

Doors open at 11:30 (food will be available!)

Tickets: \$20 in advance, \$25 at the door

To purchase tickets please contact:

Church Office (9am-11am) 610 759-4444 Monna Lou Henninger 610 704-2510 Susan Bostian 610 417-2448



50/50, Refreshments, and MORE!

PICK YOUR OWN PRIZE WHEN YOU WIN!



Category	March	March	March	YTD	YTD	YTD
	Receipts	Expenses	Balance	Receipts	Expense	Balance
Current-Mission-Property	\$26,753.59	\$25,867.37	\$886.22	\$63,706.16	\$71,726.21	-\$8,020.05
Capital (Mortgage)	\$1,653.52	\$1,226.00	\$427.52	\$4,776.79	\$3,678.00	\$1,098.79
Total Category Balance	\$28,407.11	\$27,093.37	\$1,313.74	\$68,482.95	\$75,404.21	-\$6,921.26

Giant Card Program	\$2,700.00	\$2,585.00	\$115.00	\$6,850.00	\$6,527.50	\$322.50

NOTE:

2020 Budget (exclude Capital)	\$233,972.00
Monthly Receipts Required	\$19,497.67
Weekly Receipts Required	\$4,874.42
2020 Budget (Capital)	\$14,712.00
Monthly Receipts Required	\$1,226.00
Weekly Receipts Required	\$306.50